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More on Author Sequence

In my editorial published in the May 1987 issue of Optical
Engineering, I addressed a question that had been posed by
Adolf Lohmann regarding the appropriate sequence for
listing authors' names on multiple- author technical publi-
cations. Adolf indicated that authors' names are listed in
alphabetical order at his institute but wondered how the
sequence was determined elsewhere. There have been
several responses to that editorial, most of which have
tended to agree with the opinion I expressed therein: if the
contributions of one of the authors are substantially greater
than the contributions of the others, that author's name
should be listed first, followed by the names of the remain-
ing authors in alphabetical order.

One of the individuals who responded was R. H. T. Bates
of the University of Canterbury, Christchurch, New Zea-
land. Richard wrote, "ideas are of course the essence," and
that the main idea generator should probably go first. How-
ever, he also said that when research students are among
the authors, his "major concern is with optimising their

careers (future as well as immediate)" and suggested that
they be given top billing unless their contributions have been
"comparatively menial."

Finally, Richard wrote, "while Adolf's Medes -and-
Persians -like alphabetical immutability has a lot to be said
for it, and does not in any way contravene natural justice, I
do not think it is quite optimum when research students are
involved. Of course, people who have co- authored plenty
of papers while under Adolf's tutelage have no need to
bother how far down the authorship lists they are, since
their careers are assured anyway."

In a modest attempt to answer one of Adolf's questions
regarding "the frequency of authors appearing in alphabet-
ical order," I gathered the following insufficient data: of 52
papers with multiple authors published in four issues of
Optical Engineering within the past year, 34 appeared with
at least one author listed out of alphabetical sequence. By
contrast, it appeared that 100% of the single- author papers
had the author's last names listed alphabetically.
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